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Townhouse co-ops and condos are common in Brooklyn and are becoming more common
elsewhere as well. The buildings lend themselves to the creation of nice, bright apartments and can
be very desirable, especially those with the parlor floors. However, there are things to watch out for
if you are thinking of buying an apartment in such a building. Having so few people living in a co-op
or condo means that the costs and expenses are spread out amongst very few families. When a
new roof needs to be installed, there may need to be an assessment to cover the expenses. Some
buildings purposely keep their reserve accounts low thinking that when a situation arises, they can
easily ask everyone to contribute their share, but often people resent being asked to pay a large
assessment, even though they knew it was inevitable and likely to occur. 
When one or two owners decide to buy more than one apartment, it can potentially be problematic
because there are then even fewer families to spread those expenses with. Should that owner of
more than one apartment experience any financial difficulties, it can have a great adverse effect on
the entire building. If one person comes to own a significant percentage of the building, it can create
problems for the building in obtaining financing for a building mortgage or for any renovation the
building might need to undergo. 
It can also affect the balance of power on the board and cause one family to have more "say" than
others in the affairs of the building. The building needs to have the same kinds of bylaws, house
rules and proprietary leases as any co-op or condominium would have, but it can be harder to
enforce these rules when there may only be five unit owners or less in the building. It also can be
very costly for the other unit owners if the building needs to go to court with that person. 
Some people are uncomfortable living in such small buildings, while others thrive. They enjoy all the
involvement in day-to-day issues and the living space is attractive. Reviewing the minutes of the
board meetings before purchasing an apartment will give you some insight into how the building is
being operated.
Buying into such townhouses works best when there are residents who have the time and interest in
being very involved in the management of the building. These buildings tend to be self-managed,
but that is not always the case. Sometimes they have part-time people assisting. Residents allocate
responsibilities according to peoples' availability and skills.  However, you cannot generalize, since
some larger coops and condos are also self-managed and require residents to get involved in the
management of the building. 
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